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Dear Ms Mutch, 

Thank you for your letter of 14 September 2022 about the death of Ms Irene Annie 
Davies. I am replying as Minister with responsibility for Health and Secondary Care. 

Firstly, I would like to say how sactdened I was to read of the circumstances of Ms 
Davies' death and I offer my sincere condolences to her family and loved ones. The 
circumstances your report describes are very concerning and I am grateful to you for 
bringing these matters to my attention. 

In preparing this response, Departmental officials have made enquiries with NHS 
England and the Care Quality Commission (CQC). 

Regarding your concern about elective surgery waiting times, the pandemic has put 
enormous pressure on the NHS with elective waiting lists growing to over 6.8 million 
patients, but we remain committed to ensuring people get the right care at the right 
time. During the peak of the pandemic in the first wave, we focussed on caring for 
COVID-19 patients while also prioritising urgent treatments like surgery for cancer and 
other lifesaving operations. To prevent the NHS from becoming overwhelmed and 
ensure it could deliver the essential services needed to deal with COVID-19, NHS 
England issued guidance to postpone all non-urgent elective ·activity for three months. 

However, this step resulted in a large number of cancelled and postponed 
appointments and procedures, including surgical procedures. I appreciate this must 
have had a significant impact on a huge number of people across the country, many 
of whom were experiencing pain or anxiety whilst waiting. This translated to record 
high waiting lists and over 20,900 patients waiting for up to two years or more for 
treatment (104+ weeks) at the pea,k in January 2022. Such numbers were unheard of 
prior to the pandemic. While every effort was taken to deliver as much NHS activity 
as possible, there have undoubtedly been unfortunate and tragic consequences as a 
result of the pandemic. 



The NHS is working tirelessly to reduce the backlog <?f planned treatment. In February 
2022, the NHS published its Delivery Plan for Tackling the COVID-19 Backlog of 
Elective Care.1 The government plans to spend more than £8 billion from 2022-23 to 
2024-25, in addition to the £2 billion Elective Recovery Fund and £700 million Targeted 
Investment Fund already made available to systems last financial year, to help drive 
up and protect elective activity. 

The Delivery Plan also set clear ambitions to eliminate long waits for planned NHS 
treatment. The overall vision is to eradicate waits of longer than a year for elective 
care by March 2025. The first stage of meeting this ambition was to eliminate long 
waits of two years or more for elective procedures by July 2022, excluding patients 
waiting by choice or due to complex specialties. 

Thanks to the incredible hard work of NHS staff, we virtually eliminated two-year 
waits for treatment by July 2022. The number of two-year waiters was reduced from 
more than 22,500 at the start of the year to just 2,777. Since its peak in January 
2022, we've seen the number of people waiting two years for treatment with acute 
NHS providers fall by nearly 90% to the start of July 2022. We are making progress 
on tackling the backlog and continue to work towards the next long waits ambition, 
that no one is waiting over 18 months by April 2023, nor over 65 weeks by March 
2024. 
Patients will have a choice about their care at the point of referral, and this will be 
enhanced for long-waiting patients through a national hub model. This will offer long-
waiting patients further choice about their care, at an earlier point in their journey over 
time as the NHS brings down the longest waits from over two years to under one year. 
We are also providing better information and support to patients while they are waiting, 
so that people are better informed about their care and are more prepared for their 
treatment or procedure. 

Furthermore, we have invested £1.5 billion in new surgical hubs and other investments 
to help elective surgical services recover. Elective surgical hubs are units that conduct 
planned procedures only and are often referred to as 'cold sites'. They might exist 
within a hospital as a distinct unit or ringfenced theatre; or they might have been 
established on a separate site. They provide COVID-19-secure environments, with 
dedicated facilities bringing skills and resources together under one roof, with staff 
caring only for planned patients (who can be tested for COVID in advance) to minimise 
the risk of infection and reduce cancellations, enabling more patients to be seen. 
There are currently 92 elective surgical hubs that are operational across England. In 
August 2022, we confirmed that over 50 new hubs wiil open to deliver almost 2 million 
extra routine operations to reduce waiting lists over the next 3 years, meaning that 
over 140 surgical hubs will be open in England by 2024/25. 

Turning to your concern about ambulance delays, the government is committed to 
supporting the ambulance service to manage the pressures it is facing, ensuring that 
people receive the treatment that they need when they need it. 

1 https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/wp-content/uploads/sites/52/2022/02/C1466-delivery-plan-
for-tackling-the-covid-19-backlog-of-elective-care. pdf 

https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/wp-content/uploads/sites/52/2022/02/C1466-delivery-plan


As announced in the Autumn Statement, the government is investing an additional 
£3.3 billion in each of 2023-24 and 2024-25 to enable rapid action to improve urgent 
and emergency care performance towards pre-pandemic levels. The NHS will set out 
detailed recovery plans in the new year, including plans to improve Category 2 
ambulance response times to 30 minutes. 

The NHS has set out a plan to substantially increase capacity and resilience this 
winter. Bed capacity will be increased by the equivalent of at least 7,000 general and 
acute beds, alongside a £500 million Adult Social Care Discharge Fund, helping 
improve patient flow through hospital and reduce long waits in handing ambulance 
patients to A&E, and freeing up ambulances to respond to emergencies. 

There are a range of measures in place to improve ambulance performance. NHS 
England has allocated £150 million of additional system funding for ambulance 
service pressures in 2022/23, supporting improvements to response times through 
additional call handler recruitment, retention, and other funding pressures. This is 
alongside £20 million of capital funding to upgrade the ambulance fleet in each year 
to 2024/25, reducing the age profile of the fleet, increasing productivity, and reducing 
emissions (including 30 zero emission ambulances). 

Addressing handover delays is a key priority. NHS England is providing targeted 
support to some of the hospitals facing the greatest delays in the handover of 
ambulance patients into the care ofhospitals, helping them to identify short and longer-
term interventions to improve delays and get ambulances swiftly back out on the road. 
This is alongside a new national Winter Improvement Collaborative programme to help 
other trusts identify the root causes of handover delays and implement best practice. 

Furthermore, ambulance trusts receive continuous central monitoring and support 
from the National Ambulance Coordination Centre, and all local systems are 
establishing 24/7 System Control Centres to better manage demand at a system 
level. The NHS is also expanding falls response services right across the country, 
which will see local teams sent to help people who have fallen in their home or in 
care homes, rather than unnecessary trips to hospital. 

Ambulance trusts receive continuous central monitoring and support from the 
National Ambulance Coordination Centre, and all local systems are establishing 24/7 
System Control Centres to better manage demand at a system level. 

The NHS will also expand falls response services right across the country, which will 
see local teams sent to help people who have fallen in their home or in care homes, 
rather than unnecessary trips to hospital. 

On ambulance workforce, we have made significant investment with the number of 
NHS ambulance staff and support staff increased by over 40% since September . 
2010. Health Education England also has a mandated target to train 3,000 
paramedic graduates nationally per annum from 2021-2024, further increasing the 
domestic paramedic workforce to meet future dem·ands on the service. 



We will continue to work with the NHS to ensure the ambulance service has the 
support it needs to deliver for patients, both through winter pressures and beyond. 

I hope this response is helpful. Thank you for bringing these concerns to my attention. 

Yours sincerely, 

WILL QUINCE MP 

MINISTER OF STATE FOR HEALTH 
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